NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS, ALAMOGORDO

JUNE 24, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:29 a.m., Saturday, June 24, 2000.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold.  Board members absent were:  Reta Jones.  Staff members present were Acting Superintendent Dianna Jennings, John Wolfe, Office of Finance and Administration, Ben Rich, Human Resources Manager, and Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach. John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Jim Salas led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Alicia McAninch, and Lee Rehovec.

Other guests present:  Mr. Jim Huge, Huge & Associates, and Mrs. Jean Bury, Parent of an NMSVH Preschool student.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that she attended the NSMVH Graduation and complimented the staff on the ceremony.  She was pleased with the family atmosphere at the graduation.  Shared a book with the Regents on Pueblo Families and pointed out that Lorna Tsosie, 2000 graduate,  and her mother  are recognized in the book as noted pottery makers among the Native Americans.  Expressed how pleased she was to see the letters that were sent out by Dianna Jennings as the Superintendent in an effort to keep the parents of NMSVH students informed.  Expressed her pleasure in the new Project Tasking sheet that is being provided to members of the Board.  Welcomed the guests in attendance at the meeting.  

Joe Salazar – Expressed his pleasure at being in attendance.  Since he missed the last Board meeting he expressed how wonderful it was to stand back and observe the proceedings of the Board of Regents through his review of the May 2000 Board minutes.  The actions reflected were creative and productive.  He expressed how encouraged he was in the staff and Board.  He feels that NMSVH is in good hands and has no doubt that when his term expires in January 2001 the school will continue to move forward.

Jim Salas – Asked John Williams if he distributed a letter to the Regents that was delivered by Mr. Larry Lorenzo, member of the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council?  John Williams stated that he received the letter yesterday and will be reproducing and distributing to the Board during this meeting.  Informed the Board that Mr. Lorenzo had delivered a copy of this letter personally to James Salas regarding the Parent Training Weekend that was conducted this year.   The letter contains some suggestions that were made by the parents that were in attendance.  Mr. Lorenzo expressed that if it is the wish of the Board he would be happy to attend a meeting of the Regents to share these suggestions or any other Parent Advisory Council business that the Board wishes.  

Donna Stryker – Stated that she was also in attendance at the NMSVH graduation.  She was pleased to have been a presenter during the ceremony at the request of the graduates.  The atmosphere of the graduation was very warm and the families were very involved.  Informed the Board that Reta Jones was also in attendance at the graduation and enjoyed it immensely.  Expressed her pleasure at being at this meeting, her first meeting as President of the Board of Regents.    

V. Input

A. 
Public Input.  


Mr. Lee Rehovec – Expressed his pleasure and appreciation at how the new Superintendent, Mrs. Dianna Jennings has been handling communication matters on campus.  Welcomed Dianna Jennings as the new Superintendent, and Donna Stryker as the new President of the Board of Regents.  He is looking forward to the feeling of respect and appreciation for staff that have been at NMSVH and worked hard.  He is looking forward to a good year at NMSVH.

B.
Parent Input.  

Lori and Brad Steward (parents of NMSVH Preschool student).  (Input provided via correspondence presented by President Stryker.)   Addressed the environmental testing that has been conducted at the preschool.  Expressed that they will be interested in seeing the test report when it is available and are looking forward to receiving a copy.  Stated that they do not feel that it would be prudent to determine that everything is okay based on one additional isolated test.  They encourage ongoing testing and expressed a need to know that the building will be safe before the children return for the new school year.  Restated that they do not feel it is appropriate for Summer School to be held in the facility when uncertainty exists on the air quality.  Offered support to the action of involving a doctor in the environmental issue process.  Expressed doubt that it will be satisfactory to parents for the selection of a physician to be made solely by the administration or Board of Regents.  Stated that they feel input from families on this matter would provide consensus and a feeling of teamwork in the environmental issue.  The Stewards recommended that families be involved in the process of consulting a physician as it is their children who are impacted.  An additional alternative may be the use of a team of doctors, one chosen by the school, one chosen by the parents, and an additional doctor agreed upon by the two other doctors.  

President Stryker delivered this letter to John Williams and asked him to place it on record and provide copies for the members of the Board of Regents.

Mrs. Jean Bury, parent of an NMSVH Preschool Student.  Mrs. Bury expressed her concerns regarding the environmental concerns at the NMSVH Preschool site.  She thanked the Board for their dedication to resolving the majority of the items that were noted as the result of the March 31, 2000 air quality assessment that was conducted by Acme Environmental.  She did however express that she feels that the communications regarding these issues could have been handled in a more proactive manner, and she remains concerned about the high CO2 levels that have not, in her opinion, been adequately addressed.  She also expressed concerns that the full report from the March 31, 2000 air quality assessment was not made available to the parents of the Preschool students.  She stated that she is unclear as to how the distribution of the report was handled, but knows that a number of the parents were not provided a copy of the report, and some parents did not received the report until the end of the school year.  She understands that the Board is moving forward on installing air handling equipment that will alleviate the CO2 problem, but is distressed that the project will take so long to start and complete.  She explained that medically fragile children, attending the Preschool, can have very adverse affects from high CO2 levels, and expressed that while the school is consulting with a physician on the air quality she feels that the only people that can truly judge the effects are the child’s parents and the child’s pediatrician.  She encouraged the Board to continue moving forward to resolve the issues at the Preschool.

Mrs. Jean Bury delivered a copy of her presentation to the recorder for inclusion into the official records.

VI.
Board Activities

A.
Agenda.  Dianna Jennings asked that the Major Focus agenda item be scheduled for 10:00 a.m. to accommodate Food Services.  President Stryker stated that she would like to move Executive Session following Business & Finance if there were no objections from the Board.  This would allow accommodations for Mr. Jim Huge who is to address the Board during Executive Session as well as Debbie Sanderson who will be presenting the Major Focus item.  John Wolfe indicated that he will attempt to get in touch with Debbie Sanderson and have her arrive earlier than 10:00 a.m.  President Stryker recommended moving Major Focus to precede Policies, and move Executive Session to follow Major Focus.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 25, 2000.
President Stryker asked for input or changes. No revisions indicated. 


C.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

President Stryker indicated that one correction has been made to the schedule.  The October meeting will be held on the 27th vice the 28th.  This correction has been provided to John Williams and the correction incorporated prior to distribution of the Board Packet.  President Stryker asked for additional corrections.  No additional corrections indicated.


D.
Superintendents Report.

Dianna Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report, on the evening of June 23, 2000 Mr. Jim Huge and herself attended the banquet for Camp Berry Fun, an NMSVH Summer Camp.  This camp was attended by 35 kids this summer, which is the most in attendance since Dianna Jennings involvement.  Of the 35, three were NMSVH students, which means that we have a lot of new faces being exposed to NMSVH and its programs.    A large number of parents were in attendance on the first and last days of camp.  Dianna Jennings complimented Kelly King and her staff on a wonderful job of organizing and conducting this camp.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Senior Trip that is addressed in the written report is paid for by the school?  Dianna Jennings indicated that the funds for the Senior Trip are raised by students throughout the year through fundraising efforts.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the Agenda with the revisions indicated, the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of May 25, 2000 as submitted, the Board Meeting Schedule as submitted, and the Superintendents Report as presented.   (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.


A.
Personnel Report.
President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report as submitted by Ben Rich.  No comments.


B.
Monthly Investment Report.

John Wolfe stated that he is concerned about the investments.  He feels that we need to look at rebalancing our pool.  Part of this is going to require revision to NMSVH Policy 345 regarding investment accounts, specifically targets and ranges as outlined in the policy.  John Wolfe will be conducting research into this issue and will submit a proposed revision to NMSVH Policy 345 for Board review and approval.  Donna Stryker agreed that this needs to be investigated.  A 7% return on our investments is very low in today’s market.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar the Board moved to accept the Personnel Reported and Monthly Investment Report as presented.  (carried unanimously).

VIII.
Policies


A.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 036, NMSVH Parent Advisory Council.

Dianna Jennings presented a new policy that addresses the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council, its responsibilities, and composition.  Dianna Jennings pointed out that the composition portion of this policy incorporates changes to the composition as approved during the May 25, 2000 Board of Regents meeting.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 036 as presented.  (carried unanimously).

B.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 150, Drug-Free School.

Dianna Jennings presented to the Board a revision to NMSVH Policy 150.  Of special significance in this policy is the clear identification of Safety Sensitive Positions.  This policy was rewritten utilizing input from legal counsel, Simon’s, Cuddy, & Friedman.  After the re-write the policy was forwarded to legal counsel for their review prior to presentation to the Board.  Legal counsel reported that they conducted a thorough review and found the policy to be legal and valid.  Katherine Ingold asked if we find someone who has been using drugs does this policy imply that we can keep testing them, instead of releasing them?  Dianna Jennings stated that the Range of Consequences, as outlined on Page 16 of the policy, to her interpretation outlines a range of consequences that allows the school to exercise discretion in the action that administration may take in the case of a positive drug test.  Of major concern with this option of discretion is consistancy of action.  Dianna Jennings stated that during conversations with Donna Stryker she was informed that there is some concern regarding the Range of Consequences.  Dianna Jennings stated that she would be open to withdrawing this proposed revision and resubmitting it to legal counsel for review and clarification of the Range of Consequences.  Dianna Jennings pointed out that she feels it is important to differentiate between an employee who willingly admits to a drug or alcohol problem seeking assistance, and an employee who is tested during a random, or cause, urinalysis, and tests positive for substance abuse.  Dianna Jennings stated that she would support a policy that states that if a test is returned positive from a random drug testing the employee will be terminated.  But the policy also needs to stipulate that if an employee voluntarily admits to a substance abuse problem, and requests assistance, before being detected on a drug test, that the employee will be placed in a substance abuse assistance program.  Katherine Ingold stated that the way that the Range of Consequences is written allows for too much subjectivity.  Dianna Jennings stated that with the Boards approval she would like to withdraw the presented revision and contact legal counsel in an effort to clarify and expand the section that addresses Range of Consequences.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the consequences needed to be clearly defined.  We have stated that Safety Sensitive Employees will be subjected to random drug testing due to the nature of their duties.  If these employees come to work under the influence of controlled substances, and take the risk that we will not catch them, then they know that they are endangering their employment at NMSVH, as well as endangering those that they are here to serve and their co-workers.   If these employees are caught during a random drug test, and they know in advance the consequences of discharge, then Mr. Salas believes that these employees will be much less likely to use controlled substances while employed at NMSVH.  The reasonable suspicion testing applies to everyone employed by NMSVH.  The message should be clear to all employees that if you are caught in a random drug test or a reasonable suspicion test with a positive drug finding you will be discharged.  If an employee steps forward before being tested and admits to a substance abuse problem, and seeks assistance with the problem, then it should be the policy of NMSVH to refer that employee to a substance abuse program.  This will allow NMSVH to help that employee to the best of its ability.  While undergoing this assistance the employee should be kept out of duties that may result in direct student contact, or that may place them into a safety sensitive position.  Jim Salas stated that he has more compassion for someone that comes forward willingly seeking assistance, than for someone that attempts to get away with substance abuse while endangering the students or others at NSMVH.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Superintendents recommendations for revision to NMSVH Policy 150, Alcohol and Drug Free School.

DISCUSSION.  Jim Salas asked Joe Salazar what recommendation he is referring to in his motion.  Joe Salazar indicated the recommendation to revise the presented revision to NMSVH Policy 150 to expand and clarify the Range of Consequences portion of the policy utilizing input from legal counsel.  President Stryker suggested that we ensure that legal counsel reviews the policy once we insert the stipulation that positive test results from a random or reasonable suspicion drug test will result in termination.  This will ensure that we are within the scope of the law.  Joe Salazar asked Dianna Jennings to repeat what her recommendation was regarding this policy.  Dianna Jennings stated that she recommends that this policy be developed further to clarify, within the Range of Consequences, that a zero tolerance policy will be in effect for those employees who test positive on a random or reasonable suspicion drug test.  For those staff who seek assistance prior to any type of testing NMSVH will provide assistance through a substance abuse prevention program.  Joe Salazar stated that the recommendation that was made by Dianna Jennings on revision to Range of Consequences is the recommendation that he was referring to in his motion.  Jim Salas stated that another issue is the timely implementation of this policy.  He feels that if the Board wants this policy to be effective on July 01, 2000, the Board needs to take a formal action before July 01, 2000.  Jim Salas stated that in addition to the clarification on actions on positive results from random and reasonable suspicion testing, a statement that termination will also result from refusal to take a drug test should be included.  Jim Salas stated that as long as language is contained in the policy concerning termination as result of positive drug testing, a stipulation that employees who voluntarily seek assistance prior to a drug test will be provided assistance through a substance abuse program, and refusal to take a drug test will result in termination, then he would be in favor of making a motion to pass a policy that communicates that information.  Any minor revisions that may be necessary later can be addressed by the Board after July 01.  Joe Salazar rescinded his earlier motion.  Dianna Jennings recommended that the Board approve NMSVH Policy 150 and allow her to insert verbiage into the policy that addresses the concerns of Mr. Salazar and Mr. Salas regarding clarification of the Range of Consequences.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Superintendents recommendation regarding NMSVH Policy 150, and to approve NMSVH Policy 150 as presented with the understanding that the Superintendent will insert verbiage that clarifies NMSVH’s zero tolerance policy, substance abuse assistance provision, and consequences of refusal to drug test.  (carried unanimously).


C.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 235, Overtime.

Dianna Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 235, Overtime.  This policy incorporates all of the recommendations that were made by legal council after their review.  After the recommendations were included the policy was returned to legal council for review.  Legal council reported that this policy is consistent with their recommendations and is in compliance with the Fair Labor Standards Act.  In addition to the legal council recommendations that were incorporated, a section was included that addresses overtime eligibility for required training, and non-eligibility for non-required (or employee requested) training.  Katherine Ingold asked if training would be provided to the staff on this policy?  Dianna Jennings stated that training would be provided to the staff.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 235, Overtime.  (carried unanimously).


D.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 245, Resignation Policy.

Dianna Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 245, Resignation Policy.  This policy was revised so that we had consistency between the Staff Handbook, and NMSVH Policy.  Clarification is provided in this policy revision on the number of days notice required by at-will employees (10 days) and tenured employees (30 days).  President Stryker stated that in paragraph 2.1.A. it is indicated that if such professional courtesy is not extended, the School reserves the right to indicate such in future references.  It is her understanding that there were three things that would be addressed in giving an employment reference, 1) date of hire, 2) employment end date, and 3) are they eligible for re-hire.  This policy indicates that there would be a fourth item; 4) did they give proper notice?  She stated that she wants to be very careful when giving references.  This policy, as presented, seems to be a contradiction of our Staff Handbook.  The Staff Handbook needs to be changed to remain consistent with NMSVH Policy 245.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 245, Resignation Policy.  (carried unanimously).


E.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 250, Retirement Policy/Procedure.
Dianna Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 250, Retirement Policy/Procedure.  This policy was revised to remove the requirement that letters of resignation must be ratified by the Board of Regents.  The new policy states that letters of resignation must be submitted to the Superintendent in accordance with NMSVH Policy 245.  This revision will provide consistency between the employee contracts and the NMSVH Policy.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 250, Retirement Policy/Procedure.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Food Services

The members of the Board of Regents, along with John Wolfe and Dianna Jennings conducted an onsite visit of the Food Services facility.  Mrs. Debbie Sanderson, Food Services Manager briefed the members of the Board on all facets of the Food Services Division.

At the earlier recommendation of a member of the Board of Regents all Major Focuses will be held on-site.  Therefore a detailed record of the visit will not be contained in the official minutes.  Any matters that the Board feels should become part of the official record will be stated as such upon the Boards return to the Board meeting site.

X.
Executive Session 10:39 a.m. to 2:30 p.m.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:39 a.m. Saturday, June 24, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.    Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.  Reta Jones – Not Present.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Mr. Jim Huge.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 2:30 p.m.,  Saturday, June 24, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues,  Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Reta Jones – Not Present. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to hire the following certified staff to positions effective July 01, 2000.  Ray Salas Baker as Classroom Teacher, Barbara Furgeson as Developmental Specialist, Linda Lyle as Principal of the NMSVH Preschool.    

Discussion.  Jim Salas stated, for the record, that Ray Salas Baker is not a relative or friend of his, nor an acquaintance.  Mr. Salas stated that he has not heard this name before this meeting. 

(carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items


A.
Preschool Environmental Update

John Wolfe provided an update to the Board on the CO2 levels within the Preschool facility.  He stated that he has had several conversations with Acme Environmental in an effort to keep abreast of the CO2 levels.  In addition to periodic testing for CO2 levels Acme Environmental is doing some follow-up testing for fungus/mold.  Acme Environmental conducted follow-up testing for CO2 levels on June 15, 2000 and found the levels to be within normal range.  They did however note that the premises was substantially ventilated with open windows and doors as well as fans circulating the air.  In regards to the fungus/mold, Acme Environmental is attempting to get their equipment back from Houston so that they can come into the Preschool facility and complete fungus/mold follow-up testing.  Acme Environmental expects to get the fungus/mold testing completed during the week of June 26, 2000.  John Wolfe informed the Board that Acme Environmental complimented NMSVH on its efforts to correct those issues reported following the March 31, 2000 air quality assessment.  John Wolfe reported that work continues with the school’s contract architect on the air handler project that will help eliminate the high CO2 levels present in the Preschool facility.  The air handler project will need to go through the Commission on Higher Education, Facilities Panel in August 2000.  After approval by the Commission on Higher Education the project request will need to be presented to the Board of Finance for approval which will more than likely be presented in September 2000 depending on the Governors schedule.  After approval by the Board of Finance NMSVH will be required to submit a Request for Proposal (RFP) on the project in order to collect bids on the work.  Once bids are received a recommendation will be brought back to the Board of Regents for approval.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the recommendation of the administration regarding the proposed ventilation system prepared by Rem Alley Architect.  

Discussion.  President Stryker asked why we have to go through the Commission on Higher Education for approval of this project?  John Wolfe stated that CHE approval must be received on facility projects such as the air handler system for the Preschool.  President Stryker asked if it is possible to get this project proposal to CHE quickly and request placement at the top of the list to avoid excessive delays?  John Wolfe stated that he has discussed this with Miguel Hidalgo State Finance Board and Mr. Hidalgo informed John Wolfe that they will address the issue as quickly as possible.  Approval of the project should not be an issue since the project is being funded internally, not with State funding.  President Stryker asked what we are going to do about testing, how often will testing be done at the Preschool?  John Wolfe stated that he has discussed follow-up testing with Acme Environmental and they are prepared to test as frequently as NMSVH desires.  They have not made any recommendations on the frequency of testing but is deferring to us on what we would like to have.  Joe Salazar asked if Acme Environmental is willing to test monthly and provide a monthly report?  John Wolfe stated that we will receive a report after every test.  President Stryker asked when we are anticipating getting the test results from the June 15, 2000 testing?  John Wolfe stated that we should have the print test results during the week of June 26.  President Stryker stated that she would like to get the CO2 test results as quickly as possible instead of waiting until the CO2 and fungus/mold test results are compiled into one report.  

(carried unanimously)


B.
Preschool 2000-2001 School Year.

Dianna Jennings informed the Board that after meeting with Kenalea Johnson and Linda Lyle a plan has been developed for providing services for the 2000-2001 Preschool School Year.  Linda Lyle has looked at developing a split schedule and Dianna Jennings told her that if a split schedule can be done without impacting the services that the students are currently receiving, and that the students would receive the same amount of instructional hours and same type of programming, then we should pursue the split schedule.  Linda Lyle has developed a split schedule and the schedule has been reviewed by Dianna Jennings and Kenalea Johnson.  Dianna Jennings informed the Board that she plans to go to the Preschool on July 10, 2000 and meet with the Preschool parents on this issue.  She feels that meeting with the parents would be more productive than sending a letter to the parents.  Linda Lyle and Kenalea Johnson will participate in this meeting.  This meeting will be held in an open forum format.  President Stryker asked if the air handler project processes can be started as quickly as possible, publication of the Request for Proposal, so that there will be less impact on the Preschool during the 2000-2001 School Year?  John Wolfe stated that while they can issue the RFP at this time they have to be careful not to issue too early because there are time limits on the life of the RFP.  Dianna Jennings stated that she intends to get in touch with Dr. Bruce Hamlett with CHE to ascertain if there are any emergency type procedures in place that will allow NMSVH to address this air handler project in a more expedient manner.  


C.
Preschool Representation on the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council.

Dianna Jennings presented three names for consideration to fill a seat on the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council to represent the NMSVH Preschool.  The three candidates were:  Lori Steward, Dana Allen, and Lisa Romo.  Dianna Jennings gave a brief bio on each candidate.  Dianna Jennings recommends electing Lisa Romo to the Parent Advisory Council seat based on Mrs. Romo’s extensive experience with the Preschool, the Preschool Infant Program, Los Lunas Schools, and the Albuquerque Public School’s Parent Advisory Council.  Lisa Romo is active in Parents Reaching Out (PRO), and Parents of Blind Children (POBC).  President Stryker asked if the Parent Advisory Council has seen these nominations?  Dianna Jennings stated no.  They are being presented to the Board first.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Superintendents recommendation of assigning Mrs. Lisa Romo to the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Space Utilization Long Range Plan, Recommendation from Architect

John Wolfe indicated that he has had several discussions with the Commission on Higher Education regarding development of a Space Utilization Long Range Plan for NMSVH.  These discussions also involved 3D International.  These discussions proved fruitless.  After discussions between John Wolfe and the Superintendent it was decided that the best approach would be to go back to our contract architect, who had indicated that their firm might be interested in the development of this long range plan.  Rem Alley is planning for this project at this time.  Mr. Alley has indicated that he will be on the NMSVH campus in July to begin development of this long range plan.  President Stryker asked if Mr. Alley has indicated a start date?  John Wolfe stated that Mr. Alley gave a tentative date but Mr. Wolfe did not have that date available at this meeting.  John Wolfe stated that he will ensure that the Space Utilization Long Range Plan is on the July 28, 2000 agenda and will provide the Board with an update on the project.  President Stryker asked that John Wolfe attempt to obtain a time line from Mr. Alley.


E.
Business Office Systems, Report from Neff & Ricci LLP

John Wolfe presented the final report from Neff & Ricci LLP on the business office systems review that was conducted in preparation of purchasing new accounting systems software.  John Wolfe reported that the issues that have been reported as a result of this review have been addressed and corrected where appropriate and possible before the implementation of new accounting systems software.  Some items will not be able to be addressed until new software is purchased and installed.  Jim Salas stated that he recalled that during a telephone briefing conducted by Mr. Larry Carmony of Neff & Ricci to the Board, the Board had a number of questions/issues for Mr. Carmony that he was unable to address.  Mr. Carmony indicated that he would research these questions/issues and report back to the Board.  To this date Mr. Salas does not recall receiving follow-up on these questions/issues.  Jim Salas asked John Wolfe what type of follow-up he has received from Mr. Carmony?  John Wolfe indicated that the only follow-up that he has received was his submission of the report that is presented to the Board at this meeting, as well as a manual on the accounting procedures.  Mr. Carmony stated to John Wolfe that they attempted to incorporate everything into the final report that was presented at this meeting.  President Stryker stated that she had spoken with Reta Jones about this report prior to todays meeting because Reta Jones would not be present at this meeting.  Reta Jones recalled that the initial report from Neff & Ricci reported some processes that the school was not doing, when in fact the school was doing the correct processes.  President Stryker stated that she thought that she would see these discrepancies reflected in the final report.  But they are not noted.  President Stryker stated that she does not feel comfortable accepting this final report from Neff & Ricci until all members of the Board of Regents can review and input during an official meeting.  She also does not feel comfortable in accepting the report because during the telephone conference brief to the Board in April, discrepancies in the initial report were pointed out to Neff & Ricci and the final report does not reflect that these discrepancies were corrected.  President Stryker asked John Wolfe if he is happy with this final report?  John Wolfe stated that he is not happy with the final report.  He also stated that he has communicated concerns to Neff & Ricci and has not received positive action on the concerns.  Jim Salas suggested that a review of records be conducted to locate the questions/concerns that were expressed to Neff & Ricci during the April telephone meeting and follow-up on these questions/concerns with Neff & Ricci, or reconcile them against the smooth report to see if they were actually addressed.  If they were not addressed we need to request that Neff & Ricci provide us a report, via letter or memorandum on the questions/concerns.    John Wolfe indicated that he took notes during that meeting and will conduct on a follow-up on the questions/concerns.  

F.
Prioritized NMSVH Projects List

John Wolfe presented a facility projects prioritization list for the next four years.  The Commission on Higher Education requires the submission of a list of NMSVH’s prioritized projects for a four year period.  The list that is presented is a flexible list in that it can have projects added, deleted, revised, or moved to a different year.  Katherine Ingold stated that she noticed that in the year 2000-2001 we have $670,840.00 projected for projects, and the following year, 2001-2002 we have $3,078,384.00 projected for projects.  John Wolfe stated there are some big projects scheduled for 2001-2002.  He also stated that he has concerns regarding these projects. Our aging facilities require many of these projects.  Joe Salazar asked John Wolfe to explain the Sacramento Dormitory HVAC project listed during 2000-2001.  John Wolfe stated that the present heating and ventilation system in Sacramento Dorm is very antiquated and ineffective.  Garrett Dorm on the other hand has a very effective system.  There is an urgent need to bring Sacramento Dorm up to the standards of Garrett Dorm.  This is necessary both for student comfort as well as safety.  Jim Salas stated that he remembers that we had a representative from the Governors Committee come on campus and do an accessibility assessment of the gymnasium and swimming pool.  He asked if this assessment was a free service?  John Wolfe stated that Hope Reed from the Governors Committee on Disabilities does not charge for accessibility assessments.  Jim Salas asked if NMSVH has had a formal accessibility assessment, of the entire school, in the past 10 years?  John Wolfe stated that he has reviewed the records and has found no record of a complete assessment.  Jim Salas recommended that the administration engage Hope Reed to conduct a complete accessibility assessment of the NMSVH campus.  Jim Salas stated that as a school for the blind we need to be most sensitive to accessibility issues. The only way that we can ensure that we are addressing accessibility is to have someone that is knowledgeable on these issues come to NMSVH and conduct an assessment.  President Stryker stated that the prioritization list that has been presented to the Board lists a new roof for the Preschool during school year 2000-2001.  If we are looking to relocate the Preschool to a larger site, and possibly sell the existing building, do we need to spend the funds to reroof the building?  John Wolfe stated that he his awaiting an assessment on the condition of the Preschool roof from a licensed contractor.  It has been difficult to get someone out to assess the roof.  The reroof item was placed on the prioritized list, with an estimated cost, so that we can indicate to CHE that it may be necessary.  President Stryker asked if more than one bid is collected when formulating an estimate on a project?  John Wolfe stated that at least one estimate is received and then reviewed by our contract architecture to ensure that it is a reasonable estimate.  These are only estimates, the normal RFP process is still utilized prior to the beginning of any project.  President Stryker asked if all of the projects that are listed under 2001-2002 need to be done in that year based on safety, soundness, etc.  This is a large amount of project money for one school year.  Can some of it be distributed to other years to alleviate the financial strain on that year?  Dianna Jennings stated that she feels that the document before the Board today goes hand-in-hand with the Long Range Space Utilization Plan.  This projects list is something that was put together by John Wolfe because it was required by CHE.  This Facility Projects Prioritization list is a working document.  President Stryker stated that even though the Space Utilization Long Range Plan will drive the facility projects prioritization list the question remains on where the money will come from.  NMSVH is already pulling from the Permanent Fund, which means we are touching our principal funds, which means some belt tightening will have to occur to ensure that these projects can be accomplished without putting NMSVH into financial distress.  President Stryker stated for the record, we don’t have the over $3 million dollars required for the projects listed for 2001-2002.  Changes will have to be made, and belts tightened to ensure that we can accomplish what needs to be accomplished at NMSVH.  President Stryker stated that she looks to the office of Finance and Administration to communicate effectively to the staff that it is not a request but a requirement that the staff understand the enormity of this issue.


G.
Public Usage Fee Structure.

John Wolfe presented a revised public usage fee structure for facilities at NMSVH.  The usage fee structure presented was formulated utilizing information that was gathered from Alamogordo Public Schools, New Mexico School for the Deaf, and the New Mexico State University Alamogordo.  Fee structures from these institutions were ascertained and utilized to establish a more equitable fee structure for NMSVH.  In addition to collecting data from other institutions John Wolfe spoke with a number of the groups and organizations that currently utilize NMSVH facilities in an attempt to establish a structure that would not restrict usage. Discussion was held regarding the current fee structure and the fee structure recommendations being made by administration.  Dianna Jennings stated that in regards to the fee schedule, one thing that she is trying to build is a relationship between NMSVH and the community.  Low fee structures will encourage community involvement at our NMSVH facilities.  The larger the community involvement, the more members of the community get exposed to what NMSVH is all about.  The proposed increases in fees that is presented to the Board at this meeting will raise the overall compensation for the use of our facilities, and will continue to allow the community to use and become exposed to NMSVH.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that it is important that NMSVH is communicating that our facilities have value.  He feels that with this fee structure we are expressing the value that our facilities have without pricing our facilities beyond the community’s reach.  Our facilities are exposed to wear-and-tear by allowing the community to use them.  With this fee structure we are simply looking for a means to offset the cost of maintaining the facilities.  It is the desire of the Board that the newly proposed fee structure be incorporated into NMSVH Policy 646, and that a revision to NMSVH Policy 646 be presented to the Board for approval at the July 28, 2000 Board of Regents meeting.


H.
Update on Manpower Study.

Dianna Jennings informed the Board that when Mr. Jim Huge was on campus June 1st and 2nd she had an opportunity to sit down and discuss the manpower study with him.  Part of the discussion was the role that Mr. Huge would play in the study and the role of the Superintendents office.  Mr. Huge has the expertise for this study and Dianna Jennings stated that she feels that Mr. Huge would be the most appropriate lead in this study.  Mr. Huge has already begun the study and Dianna Jennings expressed her optimism in its outcome. 


I.
Staff Handbook.

Ben Rich prepared and mailed a draft copy of the NMSVH Staff Handbook for school year 2000-2001 to all members of the Board for their review prior to the convening of this meeting.  It appears on this meetings agenda for Board approval so that NMSVH can send it to press before the beginning of Staff Indoctrination Week scheduled for August 2000.  Ben Rich stated that the changes in this years Staff Handbook were simply based on revisions to NMSVH Policies and Procedures.  There were also some editorial changes and section placement changes that allow for a more flowing document.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded  by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the NMSVH Staff Handbook for School Year 2000-2001 as presented.  (carried unanimously)


J.
Food Services Recommendations.

Dianna Jennings stated that in thinking about the recommendations that were made by the Food Services Committee, and looking at the pending implementation of the USDA Program it became obvious that the implementation of the USDA Program is going to involve a lot of areas that fall under Student Services.  After looking at this Dianna Jennings met with John Wolfe and Debbie Sanderson and elected to move Food Services under the Director of Student Services, Dr. Jackie Wood.  Dianna Jennings stated that she feels this makes a lot more sense having Food Services under the Director of Student Services.  Dianna Jennings asked the Board to allow administration to implement the USDA Program, and then look at the recommendations that were made by the Food Services Committee.  Some of the recommendations may be taken care of with the implementation of the USDA Program.  Some recommendations may not be possible because of the USDA Program.  The manpower portion of the Food Services Committee recommendations will fall under the NMSVH Manpower Study that is being conducted.  Katherine Ingold stated that she agrees with the Superintendent’s recommendation.  The Board concurred with the recommendation of the Superintendent.


K.
Revisions to the Compensation Plan.

Dianna Jennings stated that after the original compensation plan was approved by the Board in September 1999 there were some revisions that were made to the plan that were communicated to staff.  In looking at those revisions, and after speaking with staff, Dianna Jennings went back and looked at the Compensation Plan.  Dianna Jennings stated that she felt, after review of the both the Compensation Plan and the recommendations of Mr. Martinez, who conducted the preliminary data gathering that the plan was based on, that there were some exceptions that were being made to the original plan that was prepared by Mr. Martinez.  Dianna Jennings stated that after further review of the recommendations that are presented in this Board packet, and looking at some contract issues that have arisen, she asks the Board to allow her to withdraw the presented recommendation and allow her to work with Mr. Jim Huge in an effort to look at the entire package objectively and tie it into the manpower study.  This will allow one comprehensive final product that will require only minor revisions as time passes.  Jim Salas asked if Dianna Jennings is recommending that the compensation rates and contractual obligations remain as they were prior to July 01, 2000 pending completion and approval of Dianna Jennings’ compensation plan recommendations?  Dianna Jennings stated that that is her recommendation.  A letter will go out from the Human Resources office explaining this matter to the staff.  Any changes that are made to the compensation plan can be retroactive to July 01, 2000.  President Stryker stated that she understood that some changes were made to the Compensation Plan under the previous administration without the Boards approval.  President Stryker stated that changes to the Compensation Plan must go through the Board of Regents for approval.  The Board concurred with the recommendations of Dianna Jennings to withdraw the submitted recommended revisions to the Compensation Plan pending input from the manpower study and additional revision as needed.


L.
State Plane Contract.

Dianna Jennings stated that she met with John Wolfe to discuss the State Plane Contract.  During that meeting she asked John Wolfe to speak with the General Services Division to ascertain if the school was mandated to go out on a yearly basis for bids on the plane transportation contract.  Mr. Ronn Jones, of General Services Division, indicated that the school did not have to go out for bids on a yearly basis but recommended that when the plane transportation contract was written that it contain a statement that outlines a term for the contract not to exceed 4 years.  Dianna Jennings recommends that instead of going with a term contract NMSVH accept bids annually for the plane transportation contract.  This will allow the school to remain in a solid legal position and would allow potential service contract providers to bid for the contract.  This will allow us to get the best resources for our money.  Katherine Ingold stated her support for the Superintendents recommendation.  John Wolfe stated that he has been contacted by another flying service that is interested in bidding for the contract.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Superintendents recommendation on seeking bids for the plane transportation contract on an annual basis.  (carried unanimously)


M.
Purchase of Automobiles.

John Wolfe stated that NMSVH issued a request for bids on the purchase of two 4X4 vehicles for use by NMSVH.  Three bids were received in response. Administration recommends approval of the bid that was submitted by Sierra Blanca Motors for the purchase price of $34,971.11 per vehicle.  John Wolfe stated that the State contract for the Ford Excursions (4X4) would have been $8,720.22 less (total for 2 vehicles).  However the State contract is not available at this time.  Katherine Ingold asked why we could not go with the State contract?  John Wolfe explained that the State contract is not available and will not be available until October or November of 2000.  Joe Salazar asked if we can find out a definite availability date for the State contract?  John Wolfe stated that when he spoke with General Services Division they indicated October or November.  It may be as early as September, but historically has not been available until October or November.  Joe Salazar asked that if we are still trying to save money, can we save money by delaying the purchase of these vehicles until the State contract becomes available?  John Wolfe stated that the two 4X4 vehicles that are the topic of discussion would be for the support of Student Services.  We are continuing to assign the most reliable vehicles to Student Services due to safety issues.  Other vehicles in the fleet will be rotated to accommodate the other functions of NMSVH including Outreach.  If we do not buy these two 4X4 vehicles this year, we will be looking at a significant increase in vehicle purchases for next year.  John Wolfe indicated that we would have the extra money in next years budget for the vehicle purchases because we would “roll over” the funding that we did not use this year for purchases.  Jim Salas pointed out that if we did not purchase the vehicles now we would only be required to rotate vehicles for 6 months and we would be able to continue our level of services.  The $8,000.00 that we would save by waiting for the State contract could also be applied towards the purchase of vehicles for next year.  Jim Salas stated that his personal opinion is to wait for the State contract.  President Stryker reminded the Board that NMSVH has millions of dollars of work that are reflected on the earlier presented NMSVH Projects Prioritization, specifically in 2001-2002.  President Stryker stated that this would be a way of cutting back on expenses.  She asked John Wolfe if he felt we could wait on the purchase, and does he feel that the State contract would be a better financial deal?  John Wolfe stated that the State contract has always been a better deal.  Katherine Ingold asked if it is cost effective to wait for the State contract?  John Wolfe stated that in his opinion we need to get these vehicles purchased in order to ensure the safety of students and staff.  We have some fairly new Suburbans that are being used for student transportation and we can continue to operate with these vehicles.  Joe Salazar asked if they would be safe for the students?  John Wolfe stated that they would be safe.  His concern is simply the increased mileage on some of the vehicles.  He explained that all of our vehicles are maintained in a safe manner.  Joe Salazar stated that if the vehicles at NMSVH are safe, and we can get more mileage from them then we should utilize them and wait for the State contract.  Dianna Jennings stated that she feels that staff have come together as a team to try to work out transportation within Outreach.  She stated that she feels if we don’t purchase these two 4X4 vehicles that we could end up in situation where we are put in a bind.  There have been situations where a bus breaks down and the 4X4 vehicles have been used to transport students. Without the purchase of these two vehicles we can be in situations where we have no available vehicles. 

Katherine Ingold moved that the Board approve the recommendation of the Superintendent to purchase two 4X4 vehicles, outside of the State contract, from Sierra Blanca Motors at the cost of $34,971.11 per vehicle.  

(MOTION FAILED DUE TO THE LACK OF A SECOND)


N.
Benefit: Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plan.

Ben Rich stated that First Financial Group of America currently operates NMSVH’s “Cafeteria 125 Plan”.  They have been wanting to offer additional benefits to the Staff of NMSVH, a 457B Plan and a Short-Term Disability Plan.  The proposal is to offer these plans to the employees of NMSVH to purchase on their own, with no cost coming from NMSVH.  Ben Rich stated that he feels that the 457B Plan is a good financial management plan.  NMSVH currently does not offer Short-Term Disability to its employees.  President Stryker asked if she understood correctly, that these plans would not cost the school money?  Ben Rich stated that the employees would pick up the entire premium themselves. 

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the administrations recommendations to add a Section 457 Deferred Compensation Program to our benefits cafeteria.  (carried unanimously).

XII.
Adjournment

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to adjourn.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:58 p.m., Saturday, June 24, 2000

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

Donna Stryker,  President

Katherine Ingold, Secretary
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